COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

THURSDAY 18 JANUARY 2007 at 10.00AM
PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman S, Earp, Glover, Luckley, Parsons and Riddle

ALSO PRESENT: 
Sergeant Higgin for agenda item A.10


Inspector Shaddock, Community Safety Inspector for agenda item A.12

The following portfolio holders attended the meeting:  Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure and Councillor Prest, Sustainable Communities

COS.01/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Hendry and the Deputy Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

COS.02/07
    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Glover declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Review of the Regulatory Reform Order and the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he works for Supporting People.  He advised that if any contracts with Supporting People were discussed he would upgrade his interest to “personal and prejudicial” and would leave the meeting at that point.

Councillor Earp declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Strategy Report and the responses to the Anti Social Behaviour Review.  He stated his interest was because he was a Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator.

COS.03/07
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 18 October 2006, 16 November 2006 and 23 November 2006 be signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

COS.04/07
CALL-INS

There had been no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.05/07
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny presented the work programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He then provided an update on the following:

(a) Tullie House Visitors – Further information into visitors trends and changes to visitors patterns were requested at a previous meeting and would be reported to the next meeting of this Committee.

(b) Monitoring Carlisle Housing Association Contract – The report which would come to the next meeting of this Committee would not be the performance report itself but the next report would be to discuss the future format of the performance report.

(c) Housing Strategy – The next report would be in March 2007.

(d) Food Service Plan – Officers would give a presentation on the Food Service Plan to a future meeting of this Committee.

(e) Items not included in the Work Programme:

· Community Experience of Flood - Researchers at St Martins College had produced a report on victims experiences of the flood, emergency responses and recovery and this would be presented at the next meeting of this Committee.

· Sustainable Energy Centre – This item would be considered by the Executive on 19 February 2007 and a presentation or workshop may be beneficial for the Committee at a future date.

· Community Development Improvement Review – The first workshop session would take place in March 2007.

In response to Members questions Mr Mallinson reported the following

(a) Sheepmount Monitoring – This item would be reported to the Committee as soon as contract matters were resolved and the finance outturn report could be produced.

(b) Neighbourhood Forums – This item would have to be discussed further with the Director of Community Services.

(c) Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study – Phase two of the study was due to come to a future meeting of the Committee before the end of the Civic year.  The Committee noted its wish to be consulted prior to any final decision being made.

RESOLVED – 1) That the work programme be noted

2) That a workshop on the Community Development Improvement Review be held on Wednesday 21 March 2007 commencing at 10.00am.

3) That the Scrutiny Manager discuss the scheduling of Neighbourhood Forms and the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study with the Director of Community Services.

COS.06/07
FORWARD PLAN

(a)
Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.04/07 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 January 2007 to 30 April 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 January 2007 to 30 April 2007) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

COS.07/07
REFERENCES/RESPONSES FROM EXECUTIVE 

The Executive on 20 November 2006 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(a) EX.265/06 
Office of the Deputy Prime Minister – Investment 


Programme

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on proposed programme of work to utilise the residue of the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM) flood recovery grant and agreed a programme for use of the funds.

In considering the minutes, Members raised concerns that at least 30 residents had not been able to return to their homes since the 2005 flood.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Executive response be noted;

2) That the Director of Development Services report to a future meeting of the Committee on the number of people who had not yet returned to their homes, the reasons why they had not returned and any areas where the Council could provide advice or assistance.

(b) 
EX.266/06
Disability Equality Scheme

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the draft Disability Equality Scheme and had referred the amended scheme to the City Council for adoption.

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be noted.

The Executive on 18 December 2006 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(c)   EX.294/06  Revised Parish Charter

The Executive had considered the comments of the this Committee on the draft Parish Charter and agreed

“1.
That the observations of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be noted and the Committee and the Task and Finish Group be thanked for their input.

2.
That the draft Parish Charter be approved for publication.

3. That the Parish Charter be referred to Full Council for information.”

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be noted and that it was hoped that the Chair of the Task and Finish Group and other Committee Members be properly involved in the planned launch of the Charter.

(d) EX.298/06 Clean Neighbourhoods Environment Act: Dog Control 

       Orders

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee and representations received on Dog Control Orders and agreed

“1.
That all the representations which have been received during the consultation process be noted

2.
That the Executive supports and agrees to adopt the proposed Dog Control Orders under the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005, with Plans to be appended to the Orders, and recommends to Council that these be formally adopted to the extent that Council approval may be required.”

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be noted.

(e)   EX.302/06 Cumbria Local Area Agreement

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee and agreed

“1.
That the current position and timetable for processing the Agreement through to Ministerial sign off in February 2007 be noted.

2.
That the Executive agrees that the comments in the amended Annex B of the document in relation to the targets for the thematic areas be forwarded to the County Council's Cabinet.”

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be noted.

(f)   EX.308/06 Sports Facility Feasibility Study

The Executive considered and noted the comments of this Committee and the response from the Portfolio Holder.

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be noted.

COS.08/07
COMPREHENSIVE EQUALITY POLICY AND CORPORATE EQUALITY ACTION PLAN

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms C Curr) reported that the Equality and Diversity Policy would not being reported to Executive on 22 January as scheduled but would now be reported to Executive on 19 February 2007.  This has been deferred to allow time for more work by the Corporate Equality Group.  Ms Curr requested that this Committee also defer this item until the next meeting.

A Member requested that an update on the Gender Equality Duty be submitted to the next meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee with the Equality Policy and Equality Action Plan.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Equality Policy and Corporate Equality Action Plan be deferred until the next meeting of this Committee.

2) That an update on the Gender Equality Duty also be presented at the next meeting of this Committee.

COS.09/07
REVIEW OF THE REGULATORY REFORM ORDER

The Principal Housing Officer (Private Sector) (Mr Dickson) presented Report DS.03/07, which included Report DS.108/06 which had been considered by the Executive on 18 December 2006 (EX.296/06).  The report was seeking a review of the Regulatory Reform Order documents in light of:

· representations made to increase the maximum grant available for Disabled Facilities (Aids and Adaptations); 

· how funding is provided to current grant applicants; and 

· the continuing problems caused by vacant properties throughout the district, which are attracting anti-social behaviour and causing blight in the neighbourhoods.

The Executive had decided:

“That the Executive notes the retention of the vast majority of the current Regulatory Reform Order document, but proposes the following amendments:

I.
The introduction of Empty Homes Grants, at a maximum of 50% of a total approved expense of £20,000 - (maximum grant therefore £10,000), in order to minimise continuing problems with anti-social behaviour and neighbourhood blights caused by vacant properties; and

II. Recommend a higher Disabled Facilities Grant, but the introduction of a Discretionary DFG element to cover costs over the current prescribed maximum up to a maximum of £30,000.

2.
That the report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consideration and comment”

Mr Dickson reported that he had received new figures from Council Tax on the number of vacant properties that could be dealt with under a refurbishment scheme and the new figure is actually higher than the 400/500 stated in the report and is closer to 900 empty properties.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Disabled Facilities Grants

Members asked if the Authority received any applications for Disabled Facilities Grants which were above the suggested maximum of £30,000.  If the Authority set that as a maximum would it be a sufficient amount for the applications being received.

In response Mr Dickson stated that the Authority were currently processing 8 applications (approximately 6% of all applications received) which were above the £25,000 level and only one of those was over £30,000.  He also stated that setting the maximum level higher may have an impact on the smaller applications received.

(b)  Equity Release

Members questioned how the equity loans would be repaid to the Authority and if the loans would replace Local Authority grants.

Mr Dickson responded that officers were due to meet with companies providing equity release services to discuss the different options for repayment, but the loan would only be repaid when the owner dies or sells the house.  He reported that the loans might provide opportunities to replace some larger grants such as renovation grants but not all grants.

Mr Dickson indicated that discussions about Equity Release were at an early stage and there were a range of issues to be considered before any formal proposals were made.

(c) Empty Properties

Members queried if the 900 empty properties were all privately owned properties and if they all had been empty for 12 months.

Mr Dickson noted that the Council does not own any housing stock and Carlisle Housing Association stock is classed as private houses for these purposes.  The empty properties had been empty for 6 months or more, but he was unable to provide Members with the number of empty houses for more than 12 months.

There was concern that Housing Associations may allow properties to get into disrepair on the basis that grants were available.  Mr Dickson responded that these properties could be specifically excluded from the scheme but specific details of the scheme are yet to be finalised.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, stated that Housing Associations have to budget for repairs and renewals to all properties but the authority has to be clear about what is defined as private housing rather than social housing.

In response to Members’ questions Mr Dickson stated that the scheme was being discussed at county wide forums so all authorities can get a common view but the final scheme would be tailored to Carlisle.  Other authorities could then replicate the scheme if they wished.

Mr Dickson also reported that some landlords have been agreeable to the 5 year nomination scheme and already expressed interest in the scheme.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that:

1) The Committee is broadly supportive of the proposed actions set out in the report.

2)  The Committee notes the discussions which are taking place on Equity Release and looks forward to receiving further details on progress with the Scheme.

3) That in relation to Empty Property Grant, clear consideration needs to be given to issues regarding social housing and possible distortion of any scheme and a further report be submitted to a future meeting of this Committee.

COS.10/07
CUMBRIA SUB REGIONAL HOUSING STRATEGY

The Principal Housing Officer (Private Sector) (Mr Dickson) presented Report DS.04/07 including Report DS.105/06 which had been considered by the Executive on 18 December 2006 (EX.297/06).  The report set out the final version of the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy, including the Market Assessments for the three Housing Markets covered by the Carlisle District (Carlisle Urban, Carlisle Rural East, Carlisle Rural West).  The Executive had forwarded the completed Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy and the three Market Assessments to this Committee for consideration of and comment on the document prior to final approval.  

The Executive would further consider the Strategy and the comments of this Committee at its meeting on 22 January 2007.

Mr Dickson advised that since summer a significant amount of work had taken place to complete the documentation.  The Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy would be an over arching document and linked joint working together with a number of actions across the county.  He emphasised that it did not supersede the Council’s Housing Strategy.  He then emphasised that although launched in October 2006 the document was still a working document and would be subject to review.

One of the current issues being discussed by Government at national level was how local authorities would be funded in the future and this could have implications for the funding of housing.

In considering the Strategy, Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
A Member commented on a useful presentation by Eden Housing on accessing the property ladder.

(b)
Affordability

There was concern that there does not appear to be an obvious solution regarding the provision of affordable housing.  

Mr Dickson responded that the Carlisle Housing Strategy deals with affordability and this is also being addressed through the Planning processes.  He agreed that there were still problems with affordability and there was no real definition of affordability, which can vary greatly across different local authorities.

In response to a Member’s question about the priority areas for affordable housing stated in paragraph 16.8 of the Strategy, Mr Dickson advised that the list is currently being updated to reflect the Housing Market Assessment.

(c)
Funding

Members reiterated previous concerns about funding mechanisms.  The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder supported this, noting concern over whether the Government Office may be considering awarding funding through the Cumbria Regional Housing Board rather than as currently done through individual local authorities.

Mr Dickson noted that nothing had been received in writing regarding changes in funding arrangements but he was aware that discussions were being held at a national level regarding funding for local authorities.

Members emphasised that this Committee and the Executive should be kept fully informed of any developments regarding funding arrangements.  They recognised that the Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder was a member of the Executive of the Cumbria Housing Group and hoped that she would convey this Committee’s concerns over this issue at appropriate opportunities.

A Member queried how the role of the Local Area Agreement and stretch targets would tie into funding arrangements.

The Head of Policy and Performance (Ms Curr) responded that details of how this would work were currently emerging and that there would also be implications for the Carlisle Partnership and the developing Community Plan.

(d)
A Member referred to the proposals to educate school leavers on housing issues and suggested that this could be taken further in educating on how to handle money in relation to planning for and dealing with changes in mortgage interest rates etc.

(e)
A Member referred to paragraph 3.1 of the report and the statement that “The Carlisle Housing Strategy is focussed on delivery of actions within the local area and very much on an operational level”.  Members stated that the Carlisle Housing Strategy was a strategic document and this statement gave an incorrect view of the role of the Authority.

Mr Dickson responded that the Strategy was an important strategic document but the implementation of it through the Action Plan did have operational aspects.

The Committee acknowledged the strategic role of the Carlisle Housing Strategy as well as the need for the operational Action Plan.

(f)
Action Plan and Monitoring Arrangements

Members queried what monitoring mechanisms were planned for the implementation of the Cumbria Sub Regional Housing Strategy and Action Plan.

Mr Dickson responded that monitoring would take place through the Executive of the Cumbria Housing Group, of which this Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder was a Member.  He was not aware of the frequency and content of monitoring information but could provide these details to a future meeting.

The Director of Development Services (Ms Elliot) added that it was important to tie the monitoring of the Sub-Regional Strategy into the monitoring of Carlisle’s own Housing Strategy.

(g)
A Member referred to the structure of the Cumbria Housing Group and asked why there was no group concentrating on housing for people with disabilities. 

Mr Dickson responded that these matters were part of the remit of the Decent Homes Group which covered basic housing standards and Disabled Facilities Grants.

(h)
There was no reference in the Strategy to Carlisle Renaissance.  Mr McNichol commented that he would like to see more references to the Council’s Community and Economic Strategies as they develop.  Ms Elliot advised that paragraph 12.12 showed that the process was in place to link the Strategy with Local Plans and even though Carlisle Renaissance was not specifically referred to, the ambition of Carlisle Renaissance would be delivered through Local Planning frameworks which would link to the Strategy.

(i)
In response to a question about ways of controlling the number of flats being built in the Carlisle area, Mr Dickson advised that the Housing Market and Housing Needs Analysis could be used to ensure that the right types of houses are being built.

RESOLVED – 1) The Committee welcomes the Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy but acknowledges that it remains a working document with some key elements still to be included.

2)   The Committee reiterates its concern about potential changes to funding patterns and looks forward to being kept informed of any developments in relation to funding.

3)  That when the Committee next considers the Strategy there should be consideration of the monitoring arrangements and key performance indicators.

4)  The Committee emphasises the need for all activity in the Sub-Regional Strategy to be linked to the Council’s strategic role for housing in Carlisle and the Carlisle Housing Strategy and Action Plan implementation.

COS.11/07
TALKIN TARN BUSINESS PLAN

The Green Spaces Manager (Mr Gray) presented Report CS.06/07, including Report CS.69/06 which had been considered by the Executive on 18 December 2006 (EX.299/06).  The report set out a plan for the development of public services at Talkin Tarn Country Park from 2006 to 2008, including options for the setting of car park charges to be introduced early in 2007.

The Executive had noted the draft Business Plan including the proposed car parking charges and referred it to this Committee for comment, taking into consideration the comments of the Portfolio Holder regarding car parking charges.

Mr Gray then introduced Ms Shipp (Talkin Tarn Country Park Manager).

The report outlined the first months of operation at Talkin Tarn since the City Council took over ownership in April 2006.  The improvements made during that time were highlighted and their impact on the operations and services at the Tarn.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
Business Plan

A Member expressed concern that the Business Plan did not contain sufficient detail and did not give an indication of projected deficits and how they would be met.

Mr Gray responded that running costs of the Tarn are significant and needed to be covered.  It had always been anticipated that there would be a City Council contribution to the costs of the Tarn, but the Business Plan set out proposals for generating income, one of which was car parking income.

Members commented that in the past the Committee had considered a Business Plan which had included a Risk Register and it was suggested that an updated Risk Register should have been included with this Business Plan.

Mr Gray emphasised the importance of the Risk Register and advised that it would be updated when some key decisions had been made and risks could be assessed.  The Risk Register would be updated and appended to the next version of the Business Plan when it is next considered by the Committee.

A Member then suggested that the Business Plan should have clearer links with Council priorities and more qualitative and quantitive objectives and targets.  This would allow monitoring of progress against objectives and targets.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) responded that in preparing the Business Plan there was a balance between producing a voluminous document for monitoring purposes against a more readable and usable document.  He did take on board the comments made by Members on the Business Plan.  He commented that the Plan submitted to this meeting had not re-stated many of the key issues contained in the original Business Plan/Business Case.

The Committee recognised that this was the first Business Plan produced after just a few months of operation of the Tarn and accepted that it would be developed further in the future.  Members welcomed the use of plain English in the document.

(b)
Parking

A Member referred to the projected car parking income of £26,000 in 2007/08 and asked what proportion of this would be spent on a specialist contractor collecting and banking car parking income.

Mr Gray responded that the costs of cash collection and banking would be £8,000 and that this was seen as preferable to Talkin Tarn staff, who are not specialist in this area, collecting the cash with possible risk to their safety.

A Member referred to the proposed annual parking permit of £50 and also the Friends of Talkin Tarn Membership of £50, which would also include free parking.  Mr Gray advised that the free parking element of the Friends of Talkin Tarn Membership was seen as an incentive to join the Friends of Talkin Tarn.

In response to a question about disabled parking, Ms Shipp advised that disabled parking spaces were available adjacent to the main buildings and there would be no charge for disabled parking.

In response to questions about the enforcement of car parking and the operation of the 1 hour free parking system, Mr Battersby advised that enforcement would be through a mixture of Council Parking Wardens who already visit the Brampton area and also enforcement by the Talkin Tarn site staff.    Mr Gray explained how he anticipated the system would operate based on the purchase of tickets at ticket machines.

Members were concerned that in order to meet the projected income for car parking there needed to be proper arrangements for the enforcement of car parking.

(c) Promotion 

In response to a question about plans for promotion of the Tarn, Ms Shipp advised that a working group had been set up to develop this area of activity.  The group which would include Talkin Tarn staff, communications staff and Tourism Information Centre would develop a marketing strategy for promotion of the Tarn and specific activities and events.  In the meantime the current activities in terms of promotion through leaflets, publicity material, Council’s website, events and activities would continue.

(d)
Events

Members suggested that the tea room could be used for evening events such as talks on natural history.  The targets for income from events did not appear to be particularly ambitious.  

Mr Gray responded that modest targets had been set in the first year, but there were plans to have high quality talks and presentations and develop that part of the operation.

(e)
Tea Room refurbishment 

In response to a Member’s question, Ms Shipp advised that the Tea Room had been refurbished with re-decoration, new doors and windows and new furniture was to be installed later this month.  Serving operations in the Tea Room were being reviewed based on the experience of staff were having in operating the facility.

(f)
Water Quality Issues

Members commented that the original Business Plan included a capital amount for installation of the water quality system, but also included an ongoing revenue maintenance cost.  This revenue cost did not appear to be included in the current Business Plan.

Mr Gray responded that the water quality improvement system had now been put in place and was based on compressed air being passed through the water.  As previously reported to Committee there was no guarantee that it would eradicate blue green algae. 

Ms Shipp advised that the system was relatively low maintenance and the costs had been included in other budgets, for example electricity.  There were also other more natural measures being used including replanting, to try and control algae blooms.

(g)
Setting and Reviewing of Charges

A Member queried why the Executive had agreed that the Director of Community Services, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder, be authorised to fix and vary charges at Talkin Tarn within the Business Plan, with the exception of car parking charges which would be reviewed annually as part of the corporate process.

A Member asked why the charges were not being dealt with in the same way as other City Council charges i.e. through the annual review of charges as part of the budget process.

Mr Battersby responded that the arrangement would allow opportunities to review menu prices in the Tea Room throughout the year.  This would allow flexibility to vary charges and would improve the operational situation.  He assured Members that larger charges e.g. car parking would be considered through normal charges review and that he would report these charges on an annual basis.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Business Plan be noted and it is recognised that it has been produced during the early days of operation of Talkin Tarn.  

2)  The Committee asks that the Executive and Officers take on board the comments made in relation to the Business Plan and particularly the need for an updated Risk Register to be included as part of the Business Plan as early as possible.

3)  The Committee is encouraged about the developments taking place at Talkin Tarn, particularly the investment in facilities and the appointment of the Talkin Tarn Country Park Manager to lead the operation and continued improvements.

4)  The Committee emphasised the need to find appropriate mechanisms for monitoring performance in relation to Talkin Tarn and expressed a wish that future Business Plan updates included more detailed performance indicators/outcomes.

COS.12/07
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE – NWDA PROGRAMME

The Head of Economic, Development, Property and Tourism (Mr D Beaty) presented Report DS.06/07 summarising recent progress in the development and approval of the economic programme of projects submitted to the North West Regional Development Agency (NWDA) as a first action plan.

Mr Beaty reminded Members that the Council had applied to the NWDA for a series of projects submitted under Carlisle Renaissance and the contract had now been received.  Mr Beaty summarised each of the individual projects within the programme and outlined the progress of each project.  He reported that Carlisle Housing Association had indicated that it was no longer able to deliver the Bringing Regeneration Home project.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) There was concern that Carlisle Housing Association had withdrawn from the Bringing Regeneration Home project.  Members asked about the reasons behind this, what would replace this project and how it would affect the total outputs.

Mr Beaty responded that Carlisle Housing Association had withdrawn because they were unable to sustain the required level of commitment based on their own resource allocation.  A Jobs Brokerage Project was being organised to replace the Bringing Regeneration Home Project.  This project would include development of an Employer Network, pre-employment support to individuals, personal development/motivational training, employment support and job placement schemes.  It would target areas with the highest level of unemployment and it is anticipated that it would be approved by the NWDA.  Mr Beaty was unable to confirm if the change in projects would affect the total output outlined in the report.

(b) In response to a Member’s question the Director of Development Services responded that the Willowholme, Caldewgate, St Nicholas Development Brief would be included in the Urban Development Framework but that the NWDA want to look at Carlisle as a whole to build into the NWDA programme rather than individual developments.  There were still timescale issues which had been discussed at Council but it was anticipated the work would start within a year.

(c) Members raised a question about the participation and co-operation of English Heritage in relation to the Castle as part of the Cultural Offering to the City.

Mr Beaty reported that there would be joint working with English Heritage to identify issues in respect of the Castle.

The Director of Carlisle Renaissance (Mr McNichol) outlined two views on the separation of the Castle from the City Centre by the dual carriage way  The first would be that nothing should be done until the Carlisle Northern Development Route is opened and traffic on Castle Way may be lighter.  The second would be to try and re-connect the Castle to the City Centre regardless of the outcome of the Carlisle Northern Development Route.  Mr McNichol sought the views of the Committee.

Individual Committee Members expressed a variety of views, with some suggesting early examination of solutions and some wanting to wait until the effects of the Carlisle Northern Development Route were seen.

Members referred to problems experienced during work for the Millennium Scheme and asked officers to take this into consideration.

(d) A Member questioned whether the three existing access links to the Castle could be improved and enhanced and Mr McNichol stated that those links could be examined as part of the wider consideration of access.

RESOLVED –  1) That the report be noted;

2) The Committee recommends that the Executive write to Carlisle Housing Association to express disappointment about their withdrawal from the Bringing Regeneration Home project.

COS.13/07
UPDATE ON LICENSING ISSUES ARISING FROM THE EVENING AND TIME ECONOMY REVIEW

The Licensing Manager (Mr Messenger) presented report LDS.06/07 updating Members on the licensing issues surrounding the evening and night time economy since 24 November 2005.

Mr Messenger gave an update on the following:

(a) progress with the Police liaison including the trial period over one weekend of making Botchergate a pedestrian area and progress with the trials for Taxi Marshalls on two main city centre taxi ranks.

(b) Taxi Ranks - redundant taxi ranks at Rickergate and Lancaster Street were being removed and this would be advertised in the press.  Two new orders had also been made for the rank outside Yates Wine Lodge, which would become a Police bay, and for the use of the Crescent by taxis, when the buses have stopped running.  There was concern about the temporary closure of the Court Square rank, the city’s main taxi rank, while United Utilities work on the road.

(c) Gambling Act 2005 - which comes into effect in September 2007, and the smoke free provisions of the Health Act 2006, which comes into effect on 1 July 2007.

Sergeant Higgin reported that the figures for December 2005 and December 2006 had shown that there had been a 22% reduction in arrests since the introduction of the Licensing Act.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a Member’s question Mr Messenger stated that locations for temporary taxi ranks to replace the Court Square rank were being investigated but the car park behind English Gate Plaza could not be used as it was private property.  He also stated that he believed United Utilities would be providing signs diverting the public to the temporary rank.

(b) A Member queried why, if the trial pedestrianisation of Botchergate was successful, it was not being repeated.

Sergeant Higgins responded that the trial took 6 Police Officers to staff and the Police could not make this commitment every week.  He stated that in order to have the pedestrianisation weekly, permanent signs and removable barriers would need to be in place.  Accordingly there was a significant issue of resources.

(c) In response to a Member’s question Mr Messenger reported that the Arcade connecting English Street and Lowther Street is private property and the Licensing Authority could not stop premises putting tables and chairs outside but the Fire Authority may have powers to do so under the fire safety risk assessment.

(d) Concern was raised over drinks promotions and posters in the City Centre.  Mr Messenger reported that all pubs in the Pub Watch scheme have voluntarily agreed to set a minimum price of £1.50 on all promotions and this is monitored by the Police, the Licensing officers and the trade itself.

(e) A Member expressed severe concerns over news articles reporting that 120 children had been admitted to the Cumberland Infirmary over a ten day period at Christmas due to alcohol related incidents and queried where children were getting the alcohol.

Mr Messenger reported that the alcohol could have been obtained from various sources including, parents, older siblings and a small percentage from licensed premises.  If it was reported to the Licensing Authority that children were buying alcohol from licensed premises the Licensing Authority issues the Premises Licence holder with a severe letter of warning.  Where a responsible authority asks for the licence to be reviewed the Licensing Committee may suspend, revoke or attach additional conditions to the licence.  To date only one licensing premise has appeared before the Licensing Committee for disciplinary action to be taken.

Mr Messenger noted that one licensed premise holds an under 16 disco once a month and this has proved to be very popular, with only soft drinks served.

RESOLVED – 1) That the update on licensing issues be welcomed and the reduction in offences since the Licensing Act be noted;

2) That it be recommended that the Executive and the Crime and Reduction Partnership investigate the investment and measures needed to make the weekend pedestrianisation of Botchergate a permanent measure.

COS.14 /07
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW: UPDATE

The Overview and Scrutiny Officer (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.01/07 updating Members on progress with the implementation of the Action Plan developed as part of the Best Value Review of Democratic Engagement.

Dr Taylor highlighted progress since the last report to this Committee in a number of areas.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) Members raised concerns over the format, venue, timing and promotion of the State of the City Debate.

(b) A Member highlighted the need for the Council to improve the public participation in the elections and hoped this could be progressed.

In response to a Member’s question Dr Taylor stated that the Youth Panel had ceased to operate because the format had been unsuccessful.  Action Groups had now been introduced and had so far proved to be successful.

A Member queried if the use of the Members Resources Centre was being monitored and Dr Taylor undertook to investigate further.

RESOLVED – 1) That Dr Taylor be thanked for his work on the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review and it be noted that this would be the final report to the Committee

2) That the Executive be requested to consider further methods of publicising Elections to increase public participation.

COS.15/07
CRIME AND DISORDER REDUCTION PARTNERSHIP STRATEGY REPORT

The Community Safety Development Officer (Mr O’Keeffe) presented report PPP.07/07 providing Members with the responses to the questions raised in the meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 31 August 2006.  

Mr O’Keeffe outlined the changes made to the Strategy in line with the recommendations of the Committee.  He also reported that the ‘Face the People’ event which is being organised would be the first of its kind in the country.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) A Member asked why Neighbourhood Watch had not been mentioned in the section about responses to Fear of Crime and Mr O’Keeffe stated that it was an oversight and should have been included.  

Inspector Shaddock stated that the Neighbourhood Watch was an important part of community activity to combat crime and that Carlisle and Eden had a Neighbourhood Watch Officer to assist in the development of Neighbourhood Watch Schemes.  However, Neighbourhood Watch is a brand and that the bigger picture is Community Networks, which includes Neighbourhood Watch and Housing groups.  The Neighbourhood Watch Officer was developing the Community Networks as some areas do not have Neighbourhood Watch for fear of being targeted.  Sometimes Community Networks work better in these areas.

(b)  A Member asked who the document was aimed at and raised concerns that the document was an internal document and not designed for use by the public without reference to the CDRP constitution.  Mr O’Keeffe responded that it was for use by everyone but was used primarily by the Crime and Disorder Partnership.  The document was still at Officer level and because the action plan is a live document it was not easy to publish.

Inspector Shaddock stated that the new leaflet promoting the CDRP would be a ‘user friendly’ document and the Strategy could sit behind this for anyone that wanted greater levels of detail.

(c) A Member asked whether the phrase ‘Substance misuse’ should be used rather than ‘alcohol and drug misuse’.

RESOLVED -  1) That the report and strategy be noted and that the Committee looks forward to further updates on implementation in the future.

2) The Committee also looks forward to considering evidence of the various Action Plans being implemented.

COS.16/06
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.17/07
ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR SUBJECT REVIEW

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented a response from the Carlisle and Eden Crime Reduction Partnership on the Committee’s Anti Social Behaviour subject review final report.  Mr Mallinson tabled responses from the Police and the Executive and asked if the Committee would like to discuss these responses or defer them until the next meeting.

RESOLVED – That the responses to the Committee’s Anti Social Bevhaviour subject review final report be deferred until the next meeting and the Chairman of the Committee and the Head of Scrutiny liase regarding further information that should be obtained prior to that consideration.

(The meeting ended at 1.10 pm)
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